
 

MINUTES 
 

 
OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF A MEETING OF NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH 
COUNCIL HELD AT THE GUILDHALL, NORTHAMPTON, ON Monday, 2 March 
2015 AT SIX THIRTY O‟CLOCK IN THE EVENING 
 
PRESENT: Councillor Lane (in the Chair). 
 
COUNCILLORS: Ansell, Aziz, Beardsworth, Begum, Bottwood, Eales, Eldred, 

Ford, Glynane, Golby, Gowen, Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, Hill, 
King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, Markham, 
Mason, Mennell, Meredith, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel, 
Sargeant and Stone 

 
The Chief Executive asked for nomination for a Chair of the Council meeting in the 
absence of the Mayor and Deputy. 
 
Upon a vote, Councillor Lane was nominated as Chair of the meeting. 

 

 
1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Councillor Hadland declared a personal non-pecuniary interest as a Trustee of 
Delapre Abbey Conservation Trust. 
 
Councillor Ford declared a personal non pecuniary interest as his wife was a 
manager of Delapre Tea Rooms. 
 
Councillor Meredith declared a personal non pecuniary interest as a frequent user of 
Delapre Tea Rooms.   
 

2. APOLOGIES. 

Apologies were received from The Mayor, the Deputy Mayor, Councillors Conroy, N 
Choudary, I Choudary Duncan and Yates.   
 

3. MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 

As the Mayor was absent, there were no Mayor‟s Announcements to be made. 
However, Council were informed by the Leader that his political assistant, Mr Gleich, 
had very recently welcomed a baby boy into his family and wished them all well.   
 

4. PUBLIC COMMENTS AND PETITIONS 

Morcea Walker addressed Council and commented that Northampton Carnival would 
take place on the 13th June 2015, and noted that there had been a venue change to 
Abington Park. She noted that this year, they had arranged a „proper‟ route, which 
had been extended and would therefore engage with more people in the Town and 
gave thanks to Councillor Eldred and the Town Centre Manager for their work. 
 
John Townsend addressed Council and stated that the Council should be taking a 
zero tolerance approach towards drink and drug use in the Town Centre. He 



 

commented that whilst alcohol was banned in designated areas in the Town, it was 
not being properly enforced which left some visitors to the Town Centre feeling 
intimidated and daunted.  
 

5. MEMBER AND PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 

The Chair advised that 6 questions had been received from Councillors and that the 
answers had been tabled in accordance with the Constitution.  
 
Questions and answers given were as tabled (included in an updated agenda on the 
website) unless where stated, supplementary questions were asked – detailed below. 
 
In response to a supplementary question relating to question 1, Councillor 
Mackintosh explained that the SORTED programme was not considered the best way 
forward, but that he would be quite happy to look into „Budget Plus‟. 
 
In response to a supplementary question relating to question 2, Councillor Hallam 
commented that the de-pedestrianisation of Abington Street was worth the money 
spent and many businesses had expressed their happiness with it.  
 
In response to a supplementary question relating to question 3, Councillor Hadland 
explained that the posters that had been displayed were an illustration of the 
Administrations achievements over the past 4 years and the cost of £2,444 was a 
small amount of money from the promotional budget.  
 
In response to a supplementary question relating to question 4, Councillor Markham 
commented that they had worked closely in all areas concerning overcrowding where 
problems had been identified and noted that 100 new council homes were to be built.  
 
In response to a supplementary question relating to question 5, Councillor 
Mackintosh explained that the camera‟s measuring footfall had not moved and 
therefore the figures provided were a like for like comparison.   
 

6. CABINET MEMBER PRESENTATIONS 

Councillor Mackintosh submitted his Cabinet Member report and noted that since 
2011 many projects had been bought to the Town with millions of pounds of inwards 
investments; this having been achieved during financially unstable times. It was noted 
that in order to achieve savings, there had been a reduction in senior management 
and an agreement with Local Government Shared Services to combine back office 
functions and thus saving a further £9.5 million over 5 years. It was noted that 
Chinese New Year had been celebrated on the 1st March which had encouraged 
people to celebrate the diversity of the Town. He listed some of the achievements of 
the administration over the past 4 years, from the establishment of the Northampton 
Partnership Homes to the introduction of the new register of HIMOs. Councillor 
Mackintosh expressed his thanks to his former deputy Leader, Councillor Caswell 
and his current deputy, Councillor Markham, for their hard work over the past years, 
and thanked his other Cabinet Members for the work undertaken as part of their 
respective portfolios and the Conservative Group.  
 
In response to questions asked, Councillor Mackintosh explained that thanks had 



 

been given to officers and they had now been left in a position where the strongest 
teams had been put in place. With regards to the crime figures, the Leader suggested 
that further information be gathered from the Police as they were partners of the 
Community Safety Partnership, with the relevant information. Responding to the 
suggestion that the Administration were taking credit for the work of others, it was 
explained that if the report were to be read in its entirety, it was clear to see that 
reference had been made to partnership working. A further suggestion that the 
Administration were taking the credit for work carried out with capital provided by 
WNDC and investment of the former Liberal Democrat Administration, the Leader 
suggested that all the Lib Dems could be attributed with, was drawing an outline on a 
map without the provision of buildings. 
 
Councillor Markham submitted her Cabinet Member report and spoke of the 
achievements of the past 4 years. She spoke of the Housing Stock Options Review 
which had culminated in the establishment of an Arm‟s Length Management 
Organisation (ALMO) to manage the Council‟s Housing Stock which had been given 
cross party support. The ALMO, known as the Northampton Partnership Homes had 
commenced work in January 2015. It was further noted that the Decent Homes 
programme had carried out improvements to 5,392 homes with an investment of 
£49.6 million. It was further noted that the Administration had introduced an online 
register of HIMOs and noted that there were further improvements to be made. It was 
explained that the Empty Homes Programme had received an award of £1.9 million to 
get homes that have been empty for more than 6 months back onto the property 
market. She thanked the planning department who had worked hard to assist her on 
the programme and thanked officers and her Assistant Cabinet Members for their 
help over the past 4 years. In response to questions asked, Councillor Markham 
explained that NPH would be monitored and the location they chose to reside would 
be a decision for them to make. With regards to HIMOs she noted that additional 
licensing had been well implemented and that they continued to work closely with 
landlords through various forums. She further noted that she was saddened that other 
Councillors used the Council meeting to air concerns about tenants when they had 
not themselves informed the responsible Cabinet Member therefore adding a delay to 
resolving the problem. It was further reported that the building of the 100 new Council 
homes was due to begin in late March, early April 2015. Councillor Mennell, as a 
Council tenant, congratulated Councillor Markham and spoke on behalf of many 
residents who had expressed their happiness with the homes that had been bought 
up to standard. 
 
Councillor Hadland submitted his Cabinet Member report and commented that they 
had continued to work in partnership with many industrial operators and businesses 
including Cosworth, Churches shoes and Carlsberg. It was explained that the free 
parking incentive to encourage people back into the Town Centre had been a part of 
their manifesto and had resulted in an increased number of cars and increased 
footfall in the Town. It was further reported that the Administration had rebuilt 
relationships with the Market Traders as the independent Market Advisory group had 
been established to improve the vitality of the Town Centre and to engage market 
traders with the Council and offer them support. It was further reported that 
Northampton had gained National recognition for numerous achievements from being 
one of the best places for new business start-ups to being named top for business. 



 

Councillor Hadland thanked his Cabinet Assistant and officers who had assisted with 
the Administrations achievements.  
In response to questions, Councillor Hadland explained that a provision of £700,000 
had been made from the Capital Programme to be spent on the relocation of Delapre 
Tea Rooms. The provision of a new stand and new hotel at the Sixfields stadium, it 
was noted that the agreement had been signed in 2013 and any delay in the 
development of the site, with regards to the erection of the hotel and stand was 
between the owners of the site and the contractors. Councillor Hadland went on to 
champion the Northgate Bus Station and commented that whilst there had been a 
number of issues at the beginning, the Administration had delivered and would 
continue to make improvements, especially having recently announced the provision 
of a suitable couch hub.  
 
Councillor Eldred submitted his Cabinet Member report and elaborated thereon. Due 
to time restrictions, he was unable to answer questions.   
 

7. OPPOSITION GROUP BUSINESS 

Councillor Marriott, as Leader of the Labour Group, referred to the definition of the 
word „environment‟ and commented that there were many aspect of environment that 
affected the people of Northampton. He stated that there was a necessity for there to 
be a sound economic environment that would suit and reward people and argued that 
better pay in the local economy would lead to growth of the economy and improve 
high streets. He commented that many children in the Town were living in child 
poverty, which he considered contributed to anti-social behaviour. He questioned 
what the Administration had done to tackle the increased number of violent crimes 
reported to Police. He further commented that other environmental issues such as 
littering and fly-tipping negatively impacted on residents and noted that Labour had 
opposed the contract with Environmental Services, noting that financial savings may 
have been made, but at a cost to the environment. 
 
In response, Councillor Hallam, the Cabinet Member for Environment, commented 
that a scrutiny panel had been established, where concerns about rubbish and letter 
could have been discussed and debated by Labour Group Members, but very few 
Labour Councillors had attended. He noted that they hadn‟t signed up to the contract, 
but that they were only able to look forwards and work with the contract they had. He 
also stated that he had been proud to see the green flag flying over Abington Park 
and noted that in 2014 they had been proud of the town's achievement in winning a 
Silver Gilt and ‘most improved area’ in the region– improving more than any of the 
other 62 cities, towns and villages who entered. He further responded by commenting 
that Labour had a very limited long term economic plan and that if people were to 
vote Labour, they would be left with very little. 
 
Councillor Marriott responded by stating that the Town‟s best had yet to come and 
this would be achieved under a Labour Administration.   
 
 
 
 
 



 

8. COMMITTEE PROPORTIONALITY 

No report had been tabled at Council and was therefore no discussion ensued.   
 

9. PAY POLICY STATEMENT 

Councillor Mackintosh submitted a report that sought Council‟s approval of the Pay 
Policy Statement for the financial year 2015/16.   
 
Councillor Markham seconded the report. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the Pay Policy Statement for the financial year 2015/16 attached at Appendix 1 
of the report be approved. 
  
 

10. NOTICES OF MOTION 

Craig Ryan addressed Council on Motion i) and explained that the change in 
allocation policy was causing untold problems to many people, with couples who are 
expectant, being entitled to one bedroom flats and referred to figures provided by the 
Office of Statistics that stated that 36% of residents in Spring Boroughs do not have 
enough room in their property but would not be offered another property until they 
were found to be legally overcrowded. He further commented that this was 
exacerbated by the number of HIMOs which he argued both Officers and Councillors 
were supportive of.  
 

i) Councillor Markham proposed and Councillor Mackintosh seconded: 
 
„Council notes the important changes in housing in Northampton in the last four 
years. 
  
„The Council‟s housing stock transfer to Northampton Partnership Homes in January 
was a major step forward for Council tenants and the quality of services provided to 
the town‟s tenants. 
  
„Council commends the Housing Stock Options Review process which started in April 
2012 with a Tenants‟ Panel, an Employee Focus Group, and a Housing Options 
Panel to look at the potential options for the future ownership, funding and 
management of the Council‟s housing stock, to examine which option would best 
deliver long term improvements needed to both homes and estates. 
  
„Council thanks the tenants, employees and councillors who took part in the Housing 
Stock Options Review and the officers involved in the process to create the Arms 
Length Management Organisation, Northampton Partnership Homes, and wishes the 
organisation best wishes for the future. 
  
„Council also notes important changes in housing policy with changes in the 
Allocation Policy, structure of the Housing Revenue Account and work done with 
private sector housing, and Decent Homes and Empty Homes improvements. 
  



 

„Council welcomes the work done to combat homelessness and the achievements of 
organisations working in Oasis House which opened in May 2012 as a partnership 
between the Council and Midland Heart consisting of 48 accommodation units 
including 39 self-contained apartments, nine emergency units and four have dog 
kennels attached. There is also accommodation at Acorn House and the day-time 
drop in facilities at the Hope Centre. The scheme also includes the base for 
Northampton Association for Accommodation for Single Homeless (NAASH), a day 
centre, IT suite, arts and crafts centre, housing advice service and training facilities. 
  
„Council recognises the increase in the last decade of Houses of Multiple Occupation 
and the negative impacts and concerns around the conversion of family homes this 
can cause in residential areas. Council welcomes work done by the Administration to 
introduce an online register of HMOs, new rules on the conversion of properties and 
additional licensing to help protect tenants from unscrupulous landlords by bringing 
smaller properties into the licensing regime that were previously not included. 
 
„Council notes that the Landlords Forum, established by this Administration, has 
improved relations between the Borough Council and local landlords, and has made it 
easier for this authority to help protect private tenants in the town, particularly those 
living in houses of multiple occupancy. 
 
„Council welcomes the Administration‟s decision to build 100 new council homes at 
Dallington Grange as the largest social housing development in Northampton for 
more than 20 years. This major development will be built on land owned by the 
Council and will be financed by selling a parcel of land in the area or with money 
received from ex-council houses sold under „Right To Buy‟ legislation. Council is 
committed to increasing the number of council houses available for rent, and 
welcomes this scheme to provide 100 new homes for families in our town.‟ 
 
„Council notes that in 2012 this authority was awarded £1.9 million government 
funding from the Empty Homes scheme to help meet the demand for affordable 
housing, enabling the Council to lease empty homes from their owners and help 
house those on the waiting list. Owners who take part in the scheme receive an 
interest free loan to help with the initial refurbishment costs and the continued 
maintenance of the property, both of which will be carried out by the Council. By 
bringing empty homes back into use, it contributes to the housing supply to meet local 
needs and help tackle homelessness.  
 

„Council also notes that the Borough Council‟s Planning department has introduced 
incentives to encourage developers who have taken on commercial properties to 
create new one and two bedroom apartments.‟ 
 
Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Golby, Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, Hill, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, 
Malpas, Markham, Mennell, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant. 
 
There abstained Councillors: Beardsworth, Ford, Glynane and Meredith. 



 

 
The motion was carried. 
 

ii) Councillor Hadland proposed and Councillor Mackintosh seconded: 
 
„Council recognises the important steps forward for our town with the Northampton 
Alive regeneration programme which has delivered real change for Northampton.  
 
„The many projects include: 
 

 The new Northampton Castle Railway Station 

 The North Gate Bus Station 

 The Innovation Centre 

 Opening up part of Abington Street to traffic 

 The University relocation 

 The St John's Halls of Residence 

 The Skatepark 

 Restoring Delapre Abbey 

 The Ark restaurant 

 Supporting The Saints, The Cobblers and The Cricket Club with development 
plans 

 Helping major companies like Cosworth, Church's Shoes and Carlsberg 

 Developing the Enterprise Zone to create 900 new jobs 

 Supporting our Market Traders 

 Demolishing Greyfriars 

 Developing Abington Park Museum 

 Supporting the restoration of St Edmund's 

 The introduction of the Cycle CoNNect bike hire scheme 

 Developing the Cultural Quarter by supporting The Royal and Derngate 

 Theatres and The Errol Flynn Filmhouse, a new boutique hotel, expanding 

 The Museum and Art Gallery, improving Guildhall Road, supporting the NN 
Arts Collective and bringing forward plans for the Vulcan Works creative 
industries hub with a new hotel on Albion Place 

 
„Council also recognises the work done through the Business Incentive Scheme to 
support local businesses to help fill empty properties and support small businesses 
through a range of grants, helping to create hundreds of new jobs and unlocking over 
£1.6 million of private sector investment. 
 
„Council welcomes the increase in visitors by 40% to the town's car parks following 
the introduction of the free car parking offer for the town's four multi-storey car parks 
which are free at weekends and for two hours on weekdays. 
 
„Council notes the national recognition for Northampton. In March 2014, Experian 
called Northampton 'top for business' and The Centre for Cities in January 2015 
called the town one of the best places in the country for new business start-ups. The 
Government also named Northamptonshire as the most enterprising place in Britain 
in 2012. 



 

„Council recognises the support of Government, the local enterprise partnerships, 
Northamptonshire County Council, the town's Members of Parliament and other 
partners to achieve this regeneration to ensure Northampton has a bright future alive 
with ambition, enterprise and opportunity.‟ 
 
Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, Hill, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, 
Markham, Mennell, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant. 
 
There abstained Councillors: Beardsworth, Ford, Glynane and Meredith. 
 
The motion was carried. 
 

iii) Councillor Bottwood to propose and Councillor Mackintosh to second: 
 
„Council recognises the big challenges faced in local government finance in recent 
years but commends the Administration's budgets since 2011 which have balanced 
the need to invest in the future of Northampton with supporting the hardworking 
people of the town and protecting the Council's frontline services. 
 
„This Council's share of Council Tax has been frozen since 2011 and savings have 
been made through back office savings and changes. 
 
„Council's decision in May 2013 to share the back office through Local Government 
Shared Services with Northamptonshire County Council and other authorities will 
enable savings of over £9 million to the taxpayer and has allowed further investment 
to frontline services across the Council. 
 
„The Administration has kept its manifesto commitment of reducing the number of 
senior managers and the costs has been reduced by 50% over the last four years. 
Since 2011, the number of senior managers has fallen from 21 to 10 and the 
Administration has cut the wage bill for senior management by over £800,000. 
 
„Council notes that this Conservative Administration has not increased any councillor 
allowances unlike the previous Liberal Democrat Administration who increased 
councillor allowances by up to 63% whilst they were in power.‟ 
 
Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, Hill, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, 
Markham, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant. 
 
There abstained Councillors: Beardsworth, Ford, Glynane, Mennell and Meredith. 
 
The motion was carried.  
 



 

iv) Councillor Eldred to propose and Councillor Mackintosh to second: 
 
„Council notes the important contribution made to its work by the Forums for Disabled 
People, Diverse Communities, LGBTQ, Pensioners, Women and Youth and 
recognises the role played in key events in the Council's annual calendar including 
World AIDS Day, Holocaust Memorial Day, Chinese New Year, the International Day 
Against Homophobia and Transphobia, International Coming Out Day, International 
Women's Day and the introduction of the Inspirational Woman‟s Award. Council 
congratulates the Youth Forum for winning the National Diversity Award in 2012, and 
thanks the co-chairs of all the Forums for their hard work and support. 
 
„Council notes the many events which have been staged in Northampton over the last 
four years including HM The Queen's Diamond Jubilee, the Olympic Torch relay, 
Games Time at Delapre Park and Godiva Awakes in 2012, On The Waterfront in 
2013, and the Women's Cycling Tour and Firework's Display in 2014 which have all 
attracted visitors to the town and increased footfall in Northampton. 
 
„These are in addition to annual events such as the Christmas light switch-on and 
partner events like Carnival and Diwali which continue to be popular and this year 
Chinese New Year has been included. 
 
„Council recognises that the Administration saved the Delapre Beer Festival in 2013 
by stepping in to run the event for two years and looks forward to the event this year 
being run by CAMRA and Phipps Brewery. 
 
„Council commends the Administration for reinstating the popular St Crispin's Fair in 
2012 which has now become a regular annual event for the town. 
 
„Council also notes this Administration introduced the Alive at Delapre music concerts 
in 2013 which bring world class music acts like Paul Weller, The Wanted, James 
Morrision, Simple Minds, the best of the 80s, Boyzone, Jessie J and Alfie Boe to 
Northampton. 
 
„Council welcomes the introduction of the Love Northampton website, app and 
tourism brochure to promote events and businesses in Northampton which continue 
to attract people into the town. 
 
„Council notes the important work done to recognise our commitment to an Armed 
Forces Community Covenant for Northampton and the many events that have been 
held for military anniversaries including Armed Forces Day, Remembrance Sunday, 
the sixtieth anniversary of the armistice of the Korean War, the seventieth anniversary 
of D-Day, the 100th anniversary of the outbreak of the First World War and other 
events including the homecoming and Freedom of the Borough award for 9th/12th 
Royal Lancers. This Council remains committed to The Armed Forces Community 
Covenant for Northampton and continuing to recognise the dedication and service of 
the military, their families and veterans. 
 
„Council notes that £2.2 million has been awarded in Partnership Grants to 96 
organisations since 2011. 



 

 
„Council recognises the introduction of the Councillor Community Fund where over 
£374,000 of funding has been allocated by councillors to more than 600 organisations 
to make a difference. 
 
„Council welcomes the Administration's plans for expanding the Northampton 
Museum and Art Gallery and Abington Park Museum after the successful sale of the 
Sekhemka statue in July 2014 with the Borough Council's share of around £8million 
which was ring-fenced for the Museum Service. 
 
„Council also recognises the Administration increased opening hours for the 
museums despite the challenging financial situation.‟ 
 
Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, Markham, 
Mennell, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant. 
 
There abstained Councillors: Beardsworth, Ford, Glynane, and Meredith. 
 
The motion was carried.  
 

v) Councillor Hallam to propose and Councillor Mackintosh to second: 
 
„Council notes that this Administration re-introduced Neighbourhood Wardens from 
2011 when there were 9 wardens. There are now 15 wardens. 
 
„Council also notes that three Park Rangers were introduced in September 2011 and 
the number was increased to 4 Park Rangers in 2012. The number was further 
increased in 2013 and there are now 6 Park Rangers.  
 
„The Administration has invested over £250,000 additionally to the Neighbourhood 
Wardens and Park Ranger schemes since 2011 with a further investment planned in 
the next financial year. 
 
„Council has continued to invest in Northampton in Bloom each year and was 
awarded 1st out of 62 towns, cities and villages for most improved area in 2014, and 
has extended this now through winter, spring and summer. 
 
„Council recognises Northampton is blessed with beautiful parks and green spaces, 
and welcomes the Green Flag status awarded to Abington Park and Delapre Park. 
 
„The Administration has maintained a zero tolerance approach to littering and fly-
tipping. During the last four years, a total of 79 fixed penalty notices were served and 
30 people were prosecuted. 
 
„The Administration has taken environmental health matters seriously and 96 Noise 
Abatement Notices have been issued since 2011. 



 

  
„The Licensing team has undertaken enforcement work with 229 vehicles receiving 
cautions, 371 vehicles were suspended until defects were rectified including 262 that 
were prohibited by VOSA since 2011. 
 
„In keeping with a manifesto commitment, the Administration introduced Park 
Management Committees for Delapre Park, Abington Park, The Racecourse and 
Eastfield Park to allow park users and local groups to have a say in the 
management and future plans for the town‟s parks and green spaces. 
 
„The Council has also taken the commitment to reducing Carbon emissions and the 
Carbon footprint has been reduced by 2,650 tonnes of CO2 since May 2011. Under 
this Administration, 118,713 tonnes of waste has also been recycled plus 8,306 
tonnes of food waste.‟ 
 

Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, Markham, 
Mennell, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant. 
 
There abstained Councillors: Beardsworth, Ford, Glynane, and Meredith. 
 
The motion was carried.  
 

vi) Councillor Beardsworth to propose and Councillor Glynane to second: 
 
This Council agrees that over the past four years the Conservative administration has 
failed to live up to all of the “5 pledges” in their 2011 manifesto. 

1. Put Northampton Back on Track.  
2. Reduce waste to protect public services 
3. Invest in safer, cleaner neighbourhoods.  
4. Demand better homes for the future 
5. Empower communities with pride in Northampton 
 

Upon a requisition for a recorded vote: 
 
There voted for the motion: Councillors Ashraf, Beardsworth, Eales, Ford, Glynane, 
Gowen, Marriott, Mason, Mennell, Meredith and Stone. 
 
There voted against the motion: Councillors Ansell, Aziz, Begum, Bottwood, Eldred, 
Hadland, Hallam, Hibbert, Hill, King, Lane, Larratt, Lynch, Mackintosh, Malpas, 
Markham, Nunn, Oldham, Parekh, Patel and Sargeant.  
 
The motion was lost.  
 

vii) Councillor Glynane proposed and Councillor Ford seconded: 
 
This Council notes the failure of both the Borough and County Council 



 

administrations to properly engage and integrate Northampton into this year‟s Magna 
Carta celebrations. 
 
Councillor Mackintosh proposed and Councillor Eldred seconded an amendment: 
 
The amended motion read: 
 
This Council recognises the importance to both the Borough and County Council 
administrations to properly engage and integrate Northampton into this year‟s Magna 
Carta celebrations. 
„Council recognises the events being planned to mark the anniversary in 
Northampton working with the Friends of Northampton Castle and the Battlefield 
Trust. 
„The events include a talk on Magna Carta by one of the UK‟s foremost experts on 
the subject, Professor Nicholas Vincent, at Northampton Museum and Art Gallery on 
9th May and a family event at Northampton Museum and Art Gallery on 26th May 
include making a Magna Carta Scroll. 
„On 20th June, Northampton Battlefields Society and Friends of Northampton Castle 
will take a stall at the annual Spring Boroughs Festival and conduct tours from the 
nearby Hazelrigg House, taking in the importance of Northampton in the development 
of the Magna Carta and the siege of Northampton Castle in 1264.‟ 
 
The proposed amendments were accepted and became the substantive motions:  
 
Council debated the motion. 
 
Upon a vote, the substantive motion was carried. 
 

viii) Councillor Glynane proposed and Councillor Ford seconded: 
 
This Council notes the national and international interest in the War of the Roses, and 
the benefits to the town and the County to a proper understanding and celebration of 
our history. 
Council further notes Northampton‟s pivotal role in this war, including the battle of 
Northampton fought at Delapre Abbey. 
Recent discoveries, such as a cannon shot that may be the oldest found in England, 
highlight the potential for developing the historical and cultural offer of our town. 
Council resolves to develop a „National Centre‟ for the war of the Roses at Delapre 
Abbey. 
 
Councillor Mackintosh proposed and Councillor Hadland seconded an amendment: 
 
Amended motion to read: 
 
„This Council notes the national and international interest in the War of the Roses, 
and the benefits to the town and the County to a proper understanding and 
celebration of our history.  
 
„Council further notes Northampton’s pivotal role in this war, including the battle of 



 

Northampton fought at Delapre Abbey.  
 
„Recent discoveries, such as a cannon shot that may be the oldest found in England, 
highlight the potential for developing the historical and cultural offer of our town.  
 
„Council reaffirms its commitment to develop a “centre” for the War of the Roses at 
Delapre Abbey.  
 
„Council notes that Cabinet agreed on 9th July 2014 to "the development of a 
Battlefield Visitor Centre to showcase the Registered Battlefield, the results of any 
further survey work and any associated archaeology and local history in association 
with interested parties and the community.‟ 
 
The proposed amendments were accepted and became the substantive motions:  
 
Council debated the motion. 
 
Upon a vote, the substantive motion was carried. 
 
The Chair advised that the guillotine had been reached and advised that the 
remaining motion ix) could not be debated. A vote was put before Council and motion 
ix) was rejected.  
 

11. MATTERS OF URGENCY WHICH BY REASON OF SPECIAL 
CIRCUMSTANCES THE MAYOR IS OF THE OPINION SHOULD BE 
CONSIDERED. 

There were none.   
 

The meeting concluded at 10.03pm 
 
 


	Minutes

